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September 2022
Dear Parent
I am pleased to have this opportunity to present to you the Governors’ Annual Report on Dungannon Primary School for the 2021/2022 school year.  It is our intention that you should be kept informed about your child’s progress at school and this report is one of a number of ways in which the information will be provided.

I commend this report for your consideration. 

Yours sincerely

J Anderson
Mrs J Anderson
Chair – Board of Governors
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 Non-voting Member

What are the main responsibilities of the 

Board of Governors?

1       The oversight of the curriculum.

2 The control of the budget.

3 The provision of information to parents.

4 The selection of Staff.

5 The maintenance of the premises (shared responsibility with EA – Southern Region).

6 The Admissions Policy.

7 Fostering links with the local community and pursuing the objectives of Mutual Understanding.

STAFFING COMPLEMENT 2021 -2022
Teaching Staff

Mrs S. Moore




P1

Miss L. Leitch




P1

Mrs J. Atkins
 



P2 
Miss R. Hall




P2

Mrs N. Hunter




P3

Miss V. Harte




P3/4
Mrs P. McKane


 
P4
Mrs C. Kennedy
Worked from home (Sept – Oct). Maternity Leave Oct – June 22
Mrs S. Alexander 



P5
Mr F. Kelly




P5/6 
Mrs E. Bloomer



P6 
Mr A. Young
P7

Miss H. Wilson 
Vice-Principal, Head of Key Stage 2 & SENCO Mainstream
Mrs L. Clayton/Miss L Campbell
 
Learning Support Class - MLD
Mrs K. Millington 



Learning Support Class - ASD
Mrs J. Wharton



Learning Support Class – MLD
Mrs M. Black




Learning Support Class – MLD

Miss L. Campbell



Engage Teacher (Monday – Wednesday)
Mr D. Thompson 



Principal & SENCO Learning Support
Non-Teaching Staff

Mrs J. Hagan 




Executive Officer

Mrs P. Gilpin




Clerical Officer 

Mrs M. Allam 



Classroom Assistant 

Mrs L. Black 
Classroom Assistant (SEN - Mon – Thurs) (resigned May 22)

Mrs C. Bradley



Classroom Assistant (SEN) (Appointed April 22)

Miss E. Bradley



Classroom Assistant (SEN)

Miss H. Davidson



Classroom Assistant (SEN)

Mrs J. Ewing 




Classroom Assistant (SEN)

Mrs E. Gallagher



Classroom Assistant (SEN) & Librarian 
Miss J. Gasiorowska



Classroom Assistant

Miss T. Green




Classroom Assistant 

Mrs G. Hall 




Classroom Assistant (SEN)

Mrs J. Jardine 




Classroom Assistant (SEN)

Mrs C. Kane




Classroom Assistant

Ms S. Leite




Classroom Assistant

Mrs S McKay 




Classroom Assistant (SEN) (Retired April 22)

Mrs C. Montgomery



Classroom Assistant (SEN)

Mrs L. Muldoon



Classroom Assistant

Miss C. Roberts



Classroom Assistant

Miss P. Taylor




Classroom Assistant

Mrs J. Wade 




Classroom Assistant

Mrs C. Willis 




Classroom Assistant (SEN)
Non-Teaching Staff

Mr P. Gallagher 



Building Supervisor

Mrs C. Roberts



Cleaner

Mrs P. Donnelly 



Cleaner

Mrs E. Bartley




Cleaner

Mrs L. Riberio




Cleaner

Ms A. Souchora



Cleaner

Mrs E. Farrell 




Lunch Time Supervisor

Mr P. Gallagher 



Lunch Time Supervisor

Mrs J. Wade




Lunch Time Supervisor

Mr D. Thompson



Lunch Time Supervisor

Mrs P. Gilpin




Lunch Time Supervisor

Mrs J. Hagan




Lunch Time Supervisor

Mrs J. Dougan 



Crossing Patrol Officer
Mrs S. Kerr 




Senior Cook

Mrs K. Wylie 




Assistant Cook

Mrs T. Fox




Kitchen Assistant

Ms A Souchora 



Kitchen Assistant

Mrs P Donnelly 



Kitchen Assistant

Ms L. O’Neill




Kitchen Assistant
Mrs M. Alves




Kitchen Assistant
Review of the 2021/22 School Year

We are pleased to report that we have had another very successful year at Dungannon Primary School with 302 pupils attending.  Many measures remained in place to prevent the spread of COVID-19 within our school environment.  Signage, hand sanitiser dispensers, ULV Fogger Sprayer and additional cleaning resources were used regularly by staff and pupils.  Additional teachers were employed to reduce the number of children within an individual bubble.  All entrance points of the school were utilised to prevent large numbers of parents congregating at any one area.  All staff were required to wear a face covering when on the school premises.  
As a school we began to return to some level of normality.  Key Stage assemblies resumed, and local ministers contributed to these.  After school activities were offered to children and these clubs were very well attended.  We were able to hold our Harvest Service in St. Anne’s Church, Dungannon in October 2021.  Unfortunately, due to the limited space, parents were unable to attend this event. 

The continuing rise of COVID cases in November & December meant that we were unable to invited parents into school to watch their children perform their Christmas Nativity productions.  We did record each of our three performances and parents were able to view these online.

Outside agencies were invited into school to work with the children.  Mr Jim McKeown and Mrs Linda McShea prepared our Key Stage Two children during Terms 1 & 2 for their performance of The Lion King.  A third performance at The Bardic Theatre had to be offered to parents to meet the huge demand. This was a fantastic opportunity for the children and reflected positively the musical and acting talents of all involved.
In June 2022, our P7 pupils participated in their outdoor Graduation event.  This was an opportunity for pupils and staff to celebrate together and acknowledge the contributions they made to the life of Dungannon Primary School.  This event was well supported by parents and we wish our P7 pupils continued success as they continue their educational journey as they move to their new Post-Primary School.

THE CURRICULUM

The Department of Education acknowledged that in 2021/22 schools will need to develop a school development plan which addresses the specific challenges and whole-school priorities that will be faced in the next academic year because of the COVID19 pandemic, in particular both the impact of the recent extended period of remote learning and contingency plans for remote learning as required. In light of this, The Governors had decided to prepare a transitional plan for 2021/22. A second transitional plan will be written for the 2022/23 academic year. 
Literacy
The Literacy Co-ordinator and his Curriculum Team worked on two specific areas during the 2021/22 academic year:
1. To improve acquisition of phonics skills in all classes

The Literacy Co-ordinators reported that in Term 1 lesson observations of P1, P2 and P3 showed good use of the Sound Write script and approach. P1 especially could see an immediate benefit of the program. 

After additional training from Louise in Term 1 and example lessons, teachers became more comfortable with the approach. The program is bedding in with good practice evident in the range of class throughout the school.

Children are familiar with a range of lesson types. Children have made very good progress generally. PTE data is inconclusive as to the impact on spelling so far related to Sounds Write. This is due to the limited number of spellings in the test. P4 showed a significant improvement, P5 a drop and P6 and P7 broadly similar year on year. However, demonstrable improvement in spelling year on year evident from SWST analysis. 

2. To improve the quality of writing through the use of Exciting Sentences

The Literacy Co-ordinator reported that stand-alone lessons are working well with all teachers demonstrating a high level of confidence when delivering these lessons. P4 requested an example lesson to be taught which was completed early in term 3. Term 2 coordinator day was cancelled due to Covid absence.  Samples of most planners collected displaying evidence of lesson types developing Exciting Sentences.  There exists extensive evidence of stand-alone lessons from majority of classes with evidence collected from across key stages. 

Inclusion of Exciting Sentences in longer pieces of writing was challenging in term 2 due to Lion King rehearsals but some evidence of inclusion for KS2 has been collected by the Co-ordinator.

Numeracy
The Numeracy Co-ordinator and her Curriculum Team worked on two specific areas during the 2021/22 academic year:
1. The children will be able to choose a mental maths strategy to use when answering mental maths questions and use and understand correct mathematical language and use this to explain how they were able to solve mathematical questions and problems

After discussion with staff, it was decided to focus on set mental maths Strategies. These were decided upon at Key Stage meetings. Each month a different strategy was explicitly taught, as well as referring to other strategies. All teachers displayed the strategies in their room and used these as a point of reference. Assessment data shows that there was a marked improvement in the class averages when tested in May 2022.
2.To continue with the consistent approach of teaching times tables
Building on last year’s target teachers continue to teach times tables with a consistent approach throughout the school. End of year assessments in May 2022 showed an overall improvement in the ‘fluency in facts and procedures’. Teachers continue to do daily mental maths games and activities.
10 minute Maths and Schofield and Sims Mental Maths books were used from P2 to P7 for classwork and Homework. These were purchased by the PTFA.

World Around Us

The World Around Us Co-ordinator and her Curriculum Team worked on two specific areas during the 2021/22 academic year:

1. To ensure 6 practical scientific enquiry lessons are self assessed during each half termly WAU planner in all year groups.

All staff made use of the time to update the relevant half termly planners with Mrs Kennedy’s material on 20/10/21. Half termly WAU planners are available to view in staff documents from P2-P5. Effective use of Mrs Kennedy’s STEM tasks were evident in the planning documents available.

Meeting with P7 pupils on Wednesday 22nd June gave a valuable insight into the primary 7 children’s perception of WAU provision in our school. They were able to recall WAU topics from P2 and P4, talk about some of the skills they were developing and investigations they had participated in throughout their time at DPS.

Most classes were hitting the target of 6 high quality scientific enquiry experiences in and beyond the classroom per half term in term one however several things impacted on this in term 2 due to staff and pupil absences due to COVID and our very successful Lion King production rehearsals. 

Pupil self assessment is now well established throughout the year groups from P2 to P7.  Our WAU display was an effective method of sharing an overview of what was happening in term 1 however material was not forwarded for term 2 and 3 so this will need to be implemented fully next academic year. 

P7 feedback highlighted that the children are not really aware of the STEM careers available to them if they were to pursue further studies in WAU subjects.  Realistically staff have advised they are more likely to provide 4 excellent scientific enquiry sessions per half term as well as some theory based science lessons to supplement the knowledge. 

The coordinator will explore the potential of working with our Stage 3 and 4 schools to enhance the teaching and learning within this area of the curriculum.  All pupils will continue to self assess the key skills while studying their cross curricular topic work.  All staff will use the agreed WAU planning documents to ensure continuity. 

The coordinator will collect evidence from each class throughout the academic year to update our WAU display.  Year group teachers to explicitly link topic work with STEM careers at KS2 level.

2. To make the scientific process of enquiry relevant to each pupil and to emphasise its place in everyday life, including careers and the world of work.
There has been a huge shift since the beginning of this pandemic to provide a range of activities in the outdoor classroom and this is clearly evident in our WAU provision throughout the year groups. 

Sentinus workshops visited some of our classes in term 1 and term 2 to complete science enquiry tasks ranging from floating and sinking in P2  to marvellous magnets in P5. 

The ECO team achieved their third Green Flag which was awarded in a prize ceremony at Ranfurly House on Thursday 16th June.

Most pupils participate in planning in the form of KWL grids.

The books submitted from P1-P4 for our WAU book scoop clearly showed shared planning of topic work between teachers and pupils mostly through the use of KWL grids.

The Co-ordinator was delighted to see a wide variety of active lessons being carried out across a range of topics and the children’s self assessment recorded the completion of their developing scientific enquiry skills. There was a lot of data collection and communication skills evident in the books and this emphasises the important role WAU can play in the acquisition of our pupils’ cross curricular thinking skills and personal capabilities.

Even in foundation stage STEM careers are promoted in the simplest forms such as building construction and dentist role-play areas.  Staff will continue to incorporate outdoor learning to their WAU planning as much as possible utilising the school grounds and Dungannon town localities. 

The WAU coordinator has completed the Level 3 Forest Schools award enabling her to train extra members of staff. 9 staff from P1-P3 and our learning support classes will train with P2 in Term 1 of the next academic year. Working with Brian Poots from NIFSA and our colleagues at Ranfurly House and The Hill of the O’Neill to further enhance our outdoor learning provision.
ICT 

The ICT Co-ordinator and her Curriculum Team worked on two specific areas during the 2021/22 academic year:
1. Embed Coding into Numeracy planners.

The Co-ordinator reports that the Children are now more able to articulate their thoughts and process as they carry out any task related to coding.

It is evident that the children in all classes thoroughly enjoyed the coding activities.  It advanced their use of skills on devices as well as enhancing movement, direction and angles in Shape and Space in Numeracy.

Several teachers reported to the Co-ordinator that the children explored further with Scratch adding in sounds, making own backgrounds and sprites as well as using commands such as forever motions, repeats, pauses etc.  The children aren’t afraid to experiment, get things wrong and figure out the correct way. 

LSC CC used BeeBot instead of Scratch in Term 1 as it was felt it was a more suitable device for the class.

2. To develop teaching and learning in Literacy through Film and Animation.

The Co-ordinator reports that the children are now more able to articulate their thoughts and process as they carry out any task related to programming.

All classes provided evidence in the area of Film and Animation.  Teachers reported that the children thoroughly enjoyed making the movies and very importantly enjoyed watching them back and creating something for a wider audience.  It advanced the children’s use of skills on a range of apps such as iMovie, Green Screen Chatterpix and Stop Motion as well as enhancing literacy skills, particularly, talking and listening, writing and working as part of a group.

Our School website is maintained and updated regularly by our Principal and provides visitors with a snapshot of some of the activities completed by pupils as well as important information and documents for parents. The school app continues to serve as the main vehicle for communication between school and home.  All permission forms are issued through the app and parents have the facility to comment on school policies and submit absence notes.  The facility to submit homework via the app has now been included and will continue to be used during the next academic year.  
Within our school our Newcomer population continues to grow. 66% of the current school population are Newcomer.  We believe we can cater for the needs of all our children most effectively.  We were able to provide additional teacher hours, which were used to offer intensive support to pupils who had no, or limited English.  All teachers have become more confident when using the CEFR (Common European Framework of Reference) tracking system and were able to select specific strategies to support individual children thus ensuring all children were achieving their full potential. 
Within the school there exists effective means of assessment at individual, class, year group, whole schools and national level.  In September 2021 all Primary One and Two pupils completed baseline Wellcomm assessments.  The staff continue to believe that this assessment reflects more accurately the needs of individual pupils.  Teachers were able to generate targets for pupils who were on the SEN register from the data retrieved as a result of the completion of this baseline assessment.  P3 – P7 pupils completed the PTE & PTM assessments in September 2021.  It was agreed that these assessments would now be completed at the beginning and end of each academic year.  Individual pupil tracking will commence from September 2021.  In October 2021, Primary Four and Primary Six pupils completed CATS4 assessments.  Data in May showed that, in Literacy and Numeracy, each year group had made significant progress.
Children continue to engage in RE activities on a weekly basis, unless instructed not to do so by parents.  During the full academic year assemblies were provided online.  Local Ministers and Youth Workers contributed to these. Mr Kelly prepared the children who wished to receive their First Holy Communion and complete their act of Confirmation.  The confirmation service took place on Saturday 14th May and First Communion took place on Saturday 11th June.  Both services took place in St. Patrick’s Church, Dungannon. Each week the school is privileged to welcome local clergy to share the Christian faith to the pupils during weekly on-line assemblies. 
SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL NEEDS

The school continues to cater for the individual needs of all the children. The Learning Support Centre provides an excellent environment for the children to learn in a small group setting and to plan for the individual needs of each child. Unfortunately, due to COVID-19 pupils were unable to integrate with children in the mainstream setting.  A fourth LSC was established and this class primarily caters for children in KS2 with a diagnosis of Autism.  This provision will be reviewed by Special Education on an annual basis.  
Within our Learning Support Classes the teachers continue to ensure all pupils are offered the opportunity to engage effectively with the mainstream classes.  Numerous opportunities were provided throughout the year for parents to meet with LSC staff and discuss the progress of their child.  

There is growing concern that our infant LSC is becoming a holding centre for children who should be attending a Special School but are unable to do so as there are no spaces available.  A growing number of children are presenting with severe learning and behavioural needs.  The Governors have expressed concern that the needs of these children cannot be met as the school does not have the adequate resources or space and staff do not have the adequate training.  Governors and the Principal will continue to review and address this urgent concern.
Children with Special Educational Needs in mainstream are also well provided for by the diligence and hard work of the class teachers and the classroom assistants. During the 2021/22 school year the teachers continued to gather relevant evidence to support the successful achievement of individual targets.  Evidence of targets was added to the children’s IEP folders.  This ensures all documentation is now readily available for all teachers to refer to when required. The SENCO continues to work with external agencies such as Psychology, Speech and Language, Behaviour Support Team, and Education and Welfare Office.  
REACH mentoring service continued to work with nine pupils during this academic year.  Primary 6 – 7 pupils worked with the REACH mentoring team on 6th June on a project entitled ‘My Story in Colour’.
Children identified as underachieving in the areas of Literacy and or Numeracy were provided with small group withdrawal support throughout the year. These pupils were tested at the beginning to find a baseline and again at the end of the block of support.

A number of children were identified as underperforming within the area of reading.  Four Classroom Assistants have been trained to deliver Reading Partnership and all children who engaged in this intervention strategy made significant progress with their reading ability.  

SHARED EDUCATION
Primary 6 
EDUCATIONAL VISITS 
Due to an easing in COVID restrictions, pupils were able to return to educational visits. 50 pupils and 5 staff travelled to Edinburgh in May. The children got to visit Edinburgh Castle, Glasgow Science Centre, Transport and Tall Ship Museum and visit the Safari Park. This was a very enjoyable trip and the children’s behaviour was excellent. While the children were away in Edinburgh the pupils in P6 and 7 who didn’t go had brilliant days out at the North Coast, visiting the Giant’s Causeway and Belfast Zoo. Other classes throughout the school were able to visit places such as Streamvale Farm, Parkanaur, Palace Stables, Oxford Island, Ranfurly House and The National Stadium at Windsor Park.
STAFF TRAINING

· Miss Bradley, Mr Kelly, Mrs Montgomery and Miss Davidson completed their Sounds-Write training.
· LSC Staff completed online Autism training

· Miss L Leitch completed her EPD 2.  Her Teacher Tutor was Mr Thompson.

· Mrs M Black completed her EPD 1.  Her Teacher Tutor was Miss Wilson.
· Mr Thompson completed his Leadership Matters Course
· Understanding Expressive and Receptive Language – Mrs Moore.

· Mrs M Black completed a PECs course.
· Mrs Atkins formative assessment course.
· Mr Young and Mrs Bloomer participate in an ETI initiative.
· Miss Green first aid refresher training

· Mr Young and Miss Wilson completed Designated Teacher Child Protection Training.
· Mr Thompson and Miss Wilson completed PLP training.

· All staff received training in Digital Story Telling using ICT

· All Staff participated in Trauma Informed practice from REACH

· Teaching staff participated Interactive Panel training
· Mr Thompson And Miss Wilson participated in an introduction to Pathways Into Partnership
SCHOOL EVENTS

This year we were able to hold more school events, with parents returning to watch their children taking part as the year progressed.
· 22nd October 21 –Harvest Service in St Anne’s Church of Ireland. A generous donation of food items was forward to Lite-Bite.
· 1st December 21 - Grand Opera House to see ‘Goldilocks’

· 3rd December 21 – Tree Planting Ceremony for NI Centenary

· 8th December 21 – Santa Learned the Gospel – Drumglass Parish event

· 26th January 21 – Crown Jesus Ministries

· 14th February 21 – Super Hero week

· P6 and 7 Sustrans Activities completed during P1 and P2

· All Christmas Performances were online

· LSC children participated in Horse Riding Activities in Blackwatertown

· 22nd March 22 – 24th March – Lion King Performance at the Bartic Theatre 

· 5th April – Fitness Freddy

· 17th May – P7 Love for Life 

· 31st May 22– The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee Tea party

· 6th June 22 – REACH Mentoring (My Life in Colour)

· 9th June 22 – PTFA Fun Night

· 13th June 22 – Sport’s Day
· 22nd June 22 – Prize Day P1 – P6
· 23rd June 22– Primary 1 Induction Day

· 28th June 22 – Primary 7 Graduation Event.

SPORTS

The school continues to encourage pupils to take part in physical activities.  Children engaged in the Daily Mile initiative.  Healthy Kidz came into school every Thursday and Friday and provided excellent activities for the pupils. Our football team competed in a tournament held at Loughview Centre and performed very well. In May/June Mr Kelly trialled a new online PE resource and this will be rolled out to the whole school in September 2022. As COVID restrictions were eased we were able enjoy our sports day on Monday 13th June and this was very well attended by our parents.
AFTER SCHOOL ACTIVITIES

The children had the opportunity to avail of a variety of afterschool activities provided by the teaching staff
· ICT digital story telling

· Literacy and Numeracy Support

· Girls Netball

·  Football

· Cookery

· Speech and Drama

· Art

· STEM

· ECO

· Basketball

· Showing Kindness to our Community
SCHOOL ACCOMMODATION AND GROUNDS

The school building continues to be maintained to a high standard by the Building Supervisor and his team of cleaners. Additional cleaning hours were provided to mitigate the spread of COVID-19 within our school environment. The grounds are maintained throughout the year by the Southern Region Grounds Maintenance Department.  Dungannon Primary School is part of the SEP2 project.  Steering group meetings took place during the year and plans have been agreed by Governors and EA.  Final preparations are on-going to create a Business Case for the proposed work.  It is anticipated that work will not commence until July 2023.  
Plans have been drawn to address some of the issues relating to our carparks.  These plans have been forwarded to the Planning Service for approval.  This work was expected to begin in June 2022 but at present this work has not commenced due to budgetary issues. Work has started to establish one new classroom which will cater for children diagnosed with Severe Learning Difficulties. This will include one soft playroom plus one sensory room. Due to anti-social behaviour it was necessary to update the school’s CCTV system. The infant and senior playground are now externally monitored each evening and weekend.
ATTENDANCE

The school annual yearly attendance for 2021/22 was 90.5%
FINANCIAL REPORT 2021-2022 
Income








 
   
      £

Total Funds Available









1,222,721
Expenditure








           

1,001,114
Balance Forward









221,607
General Account Balance at 31st August 2022





1987.81








  


   
Trip Account Balance at 31st August 2022






5104.24


   
   


Trust Fund Balance at 31st August 2022






10,707.43
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